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     The budget for a city is separated into operating expenses and capital improvements.  The day to day costs, such as salaries and supplies, make up the operating expenses budget.  These items are spent in a single budget period.  In comparison, capital improvement items such as streets and buildings last beyond a single budget period.  Capital improvement items are generally expensive, therefore requiring prior financial planning to insure the projects can be completed.

     Capital improvement planning is not without political overtones.  Therefore, the first step in the capital improvement planning process is to generate the capital projects.  This may involve creating a list from department heads.  The second step in the process is to rank the projects in order of importance.  Ranking is a subjective process as all people including voters and city management may have different opinions.

     A very important part of capital improvement planning is funding the proposed projects and still keep taxes as low as possible.  The sources of revenue that are available to fund projects are tax-supported general obligation bonds, self-supported general obligation bonds, transfer funds, current funds, and revenue bonds.
     A capital improvement planning model using an Excel spreadsheet may be extremely helpful to city managers and planers as in this extremely important part of their jobs.  The spreadsheet considers the ranking, debt capacity, project costs, and available funding.   

     The case study of this chapter relates to a five-year capital improvement plan for the city of Red Wing, Minnesota.  My summary is explained below.   
Capital Improvement Budget for Red Wing, Minnesota
     The attached Excel spreadsheet called Final CIP outlines the budget for 1985 through 1989.  Sources of the funding are revenue bonds earmarked for a district heating program and a harbor access project.  A motor grader was designated to be paid for through funds from the capital reserve fund.  Federal and/or state revenue sharing funds could be used for an IBM minicomputer, a library renovation project, and a renovation project for the civic auditorium.  There are also general obligation tax funds available to pay for these and other identified projects.

     Using the Excel spreadsheet I was able to determine that Red Wing would be able to complete all of the listed projects with the five years.  The final year would not utilize all of the available Revenue Bond money.

     The criteria I used to assign funding to the various projects was to allocate the specially designated money first.  The large projects, including the Harbor Access and Civic Auditorium, were paid for over a period of several years.  It was possible to stay within the current income levels and still complete all of the projects.
     The one concern I had in this exercise was the lack of planning for a $3.5 million dollar charge for an access road to Prairie Island.  My concern is that the debt/revenue ratio and interest rates in 1990 will be high and the city may have trouble obtaining the necessary funding.

